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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





October 11, 2022
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Assistant Foreman Patterson & Business Manager Lemire
Also Present: Judy Anderson
Present via Zoom: Charlotte Weigel
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Cash

Mr. Kelly was happy to report the cash position as of today. Power costs have been slightly better than feared while kilowatt hour sales have been slightly higher than expected. He discussed the cash graph that shows the cash position after paying August power bills on September sales plus the 3rd quarterly payment for retirement and health benefits.  The quarterly benefits payment was just under $195k. 
He noted that the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) is adequate to cover current power costs and improve our cash position under the current conditions.  The problem is mid-December through mid-March when the energy markets will be completely unpredictable.  He will address those issues in rates.
Mr. Kelly had prepared a few graphs for Groton Fest and was expecting to talk with customers about GELD’s cost challenges.  However, three days before Groton Fest, both National Grid and Unitil announced their 64% winter increase, so GELD customers were not really upset about the 25% increase (with the PCA).  

Mr. Kelly mentioned that GELD sent two line crew members to Florida for two weeks to help restore electric service in the hard hit areas of Florida due to Hurricane Ian.  He noted that Jon will provide additional information regarding the trip.

Chairman Fisher wanted to offer a formal commendation from the Board of Light Commissioners to 

Jon Patterson and Evan Gioumbakis for their mutual aid service to Florida during Hurricane Ian. 

Mr. Lindemer and Mr. Hersh agreed with the commendation.
Jon explained that NEPPA (Northeast Public Power Association) sent out a request for mutual aid and 24 crews from New England responded – this included Groton Electric’s crew.  The mutual aid crews were originally sent to Jacksonville, Florida, where they were at the ready until Thursday evening September 2.  However, when it was evident their services would not be needed there, they were sent to Bartow, Florida, on Friday morning September 3.  Bartow is a small municipal with a population of approximately 20,000 people and is located between Tampa and Orland Florida.  Jon noted that Bartow had between 12k and 13k outages in various pockets throughout the town.  Jon’s crew began working on a broken pole and riser at Bartow’s substation for approximately 1 ½ days, then moved to other areas within Bartow.  The townspeople fed and took good care of the line crews.  After 3 ½ days, Jon and Evan were released from service along with 100 other linemen.

Mr. Kelly explained that GELD will get paid by Jacksonville for the first 3 days and Bartow for the next 7 days – he expects that both cities will request to be reimbursed by FEMA.

Local Issues
The Board was updated on heat pump rebate metrics for 2022. Last year, heat pump rebates totaled $12,000; The total for heat pump rebates this year for three quarters is $17,000. The heat loan rebates last year totaled 
$24,000 but that included loans which were much higher dollar amounts for each installation.  Since the loan option has been removed, this year should be about the same total dollars but for many more installations of rebates only.
KWh sales for September were down 4.56%; KWh sales are still up 0.84% for the year and up 2.83% for the five-year average.  
POWER SUPPLY 

Mr. Patterson distributed the “Market Outlook” for Fuel and Power for October 3, 2022.  He updated the Board on the current power supply situation.
Mr. Patterson noted that the price of natural gas today is approximately $6.70/MMBtu. Although this price is still very high, cooler temperatures throughout the country are the main reason for slightly less expensive gas prices these last few weeks.
Looking at the Fuel handout, the graph in the lower left shows the working gas in underground storage in the U.S. The storage deficits have improved since last month – dropping from 11 to 8% below the 5-year average and from 8 to 5% compared to last year. The improvement is largely due to the lower demand in Florida power generation as a result of Hurricane Ian.
International LNG spot prices also fell slightly following the trend of cooler fall weather. In Europe prices dropped from $67 to $51/MMBtu and in East Asia prices fell from $56 to $38/MMBtu.

Price volatility continues. The U.S. has seen record-breaking exports this year because of the high price of natural gas in the global market.  The U.S. was the highest LNG global exporter for the first half of 2022 and will likely hold that position as demand continues to be high overseas.

Last month, we discussed how Russia strategically shut down Nord Stream 1 which is one of the main pipelines that feeds natural gas to Europe.  In the last two weeks, Nord Stream 1 and 2 were blown up - disabling them for the foreseeable future.  Europe will be in dire need of fuel supplies this winter.  Winter in the U.S. is also uncertain as the weather will drive the prices up or down.  Any cold weather will most likely send the natural gas prices in New England soaring again.
In the “power outlook”, Mr. Patterson discussed the graph titled “on-peak power at NEPOOL-Mass. Hub September 5 – September 30”; he noted this graph shows the average peak power price in New England in the month of September.  He discussed the metrics of the graph and mentioned that as temperatures and demand dropped throughout the month, the natural gas prices followed.
The average on-peak day ahead price for the month of September was $72.00/MWhr.  That is double the five-year average of $35.00/MWhr.  For off-peak power, the day ahead market price was $63 per MWhr which is more that double the five-year average price of $25.00/MWhr.  He discussed MMWEC’s indicative forward on-peak price which shows the cost of power strips.  The power costs are still astronomically high for winter 2023 and therefore, Mr. Patterson did not make any recommendations for purchases at this time.
The Board agreed.

RATES
Mr. Kelly distributed a handout titled “Perspective kWh cost for 750 kWh bill with early pay”.  This shows GELD’s current prices (including the power cost adjustment for summer 2022 and the proposed power cost adjustment for winter 2023) compared with Unitil and National Grid’s published increases for the summer 2022 and winter 2023.

At the last meeting, the Board had tasked Mr. Kelly with reducing limiting the outlook for this winter to two paths going forward.  After thinking about it for a while, Mr. Kelly chose path one as ‘how do we pay for what the herd is predicting to occur’ and path two is ‘how to respond if the herd is wrong and which way’? 
If there is a mild winter, GELD will be flush with cash and can cancel the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) in February 2023.  If there is a polar vortex, all bets are off, and everyone will be scrambling.  

Mr. Kelly is looking at the forecasted data from December 2022 through March 2023.  He distributed the handout titled “planning 2022-23”.
Power Cost Adjustment (PCA)

He explained with our current 15% rate increase (with no PCA), we will start with $600k greater anticipated revenue than last winter.  Our power costs last winter were $3.324 million; our power cost forecast for this winter is $4.948 million – this is the latest forecast from MMWEC based on the current market.  So, our estimated costs for December through March are $1.6 million greater than last year. Last year we had an additional $300k from PCA revenue, so this year we will need an additional $1.3 million to cover forecasted costs.

He made his recommendations for the PCA based on the forecasted numbers – adding a 3 cent PCA on the December 2022 bill, a 5 cent PCA on the January and February 2023 bills, and a 3 cent PCA on the March 2023 bill.  He also recommended withdrawing $400,000 from the Rate Stabilization Fund.  This would collect the $1.3 million needed for the forecasted costs.
He also noted if it’s a cold winter, GELD will scramble balancing cash, rate stabilization and additional PCA’s.  If it’s a mild winter, the board can debate on how fast to reduce the PCA and rate stabilization withdrawals.

There was some discussion, but Mr. Kelly said he did not need an answer right away. He said the numbers can be reviewed each month and adjustments can be made in any direction.  After some discussion, it was decided to have more frequent one-topic meetings on the market conditions.  The board agreed on every two weeks as needed.
AMR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the new AMI system. Deployment is over 71% complete. He would like to be 100% complete before the weather turns.
BATTERY UPDATE
The sales team at Ameresco – the company that installed the solar farm on the Cow Pond Brook landfill – called recently to update their battery offer since the availability of the new Inflation Reduction Act governmental monies.  Ameresco would like to discuss a second battery installation.  They do not want to 
install small battery systems, so they have structured their prices to focus on 15 MW of battery with a 5 MW inverter.  For these larger installations, they are claiming they can offer 45% of the savings on capacity, transmission and arbitrage.  Mr. Kelly asked the board if there is interest in discussions for a second battery or would they want to wait until the first battery storage facility is up and running. Mr. Kelly also stated that Ameresco has been a reputable and stable vendor for Groton Electric.
After some discussion, Mr. Fisher said he was all for new installations for resiliency because he does not trust the electric grid; Mr. Lindemer noted that it doesn’t hurt to talk, and he also does not trust the grid; Mr. Hersh said Mr. Kelly should talk with Ameresco.
Mr. Kelly said he would begin discussions with Ameresco to get more details on a second battery storage system project.

Mr. Kelly also noted that DeLorean is hoping for GELD’s first battery energy storage system to be operational next year but admitted they will not be operational in June when the next capacity year heats up.

LONG TERM STRATEGY

Discussed in other topics.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Ms. Weigel inquired if she could ask two questions:
1) She wanted to know about the completion of the AMI system and when the time-of-use rates will be available again.  Mr. Kelly stated they should be available between 6 – 8 weeks.

2) She asked about the status of the Mayflower and Orsted Wind projects through MMWEC. 

Mr. Kelly stated that there will be an upcoming Executive Session at MMWEC to discuss these projects and he should have additional information in the near future.

The next one topic meeting was scheduled for Monday, October 24, 2022, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 6:19 p.m.







      
















Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire, Business Manager








Approved by Clerk:
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            Kevin J. Lindemer

